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Chair’s introduction – Annual Report 2017/18 
By Chris Ratcliffe, Chair of the British Educational Suppliers Association 

 

If the financial year 2016/17 was a year of restructuring and preparation under the new 
leadership of Director General Caroline Wright, then 2017/18 – the first full year under 
Caroline’s stewardship – was when the new BESA team really began to hit their stride.  

The results of this can now be seen in a range of areas, not least in terms of government 
relationships. To date this year, BESA’s directors have had 144 meetings with government 
officials and MPs. This is a 58% increase on the already impressive 91 in the previous year. 
But it’s not just about volume, these meetings are yielding impressive results. 

Nowhere can this be seen more than in the strengthening of relations with the Department for 
Education. In his maiden speech at the Education World Forum this year, Damian Hinds, 
Secretary of State for Education, emphasised the importance of EdTech in education – a topic 
on which there had been silence for almost a decade. His first two EdTech-related initiatives 
announced over the summer were collaborations with BESA: on a CPD roadshow taking 
place around the country, and an online platform where EdTech companies who are approved 
BESA members can offer schools free trials of their products. 

The importance of this cannot be overstated – the DfE is making BESA membership a 
condition of being featured on this platform due to the perception of membership as being a 
kitemark for quality, trusted providers. No wonder, then, that we have seen a surge in 
applications for membership. Since April this year, a total of 85 companies have applied for 
BESA membership – with 42 being accepted and welcomed in to date. This puts membership 
currently at 310 – the highest in over six years, and it’s still set to grow significantly further 
in the coming months. 

Between them, Caroline Wright and BESA Director Patrick Hayes now sit on over 20 key 
government and influencer panels: ranging from the Department for Education’s EdTech 
Steering Group, to the Department for International Trade’s China Trade Policy Forum. They 
continue to build new relationships in an attempt to ensure that the government’s approach to 
education suppliers is joined up across departments.  

An example of this is a building of relationships with the Department for International 
Development (DFID). This summer, after a year of discussions, BESA led its first ever trade 
mission to the Levant Region – Israel, Lebanon and Jordan - in partnership with DFID, 
working alongside the DIT. This is significant, as DFID is a major distributor of aid to 
schools in the region, but never before have they worked with commercial companies to 
leverage their contacts and influence to showcase the benefits of working with UK education 
providers. 

The key aim of this cross-departmental working is a Sector Deal for education suppliers – 
making the sector one of the government’s key focus areas in its post-Brexit Industrial 
Strategy. Trade Secretary Liam Fox already speaks about education as being a key growth 
area internationally – now outstripping the City of London’s insurance sector – but a Sector 
Deal would truly cement its status. At the helm of these discussions is Caroline, working not 
just with bodies across government, but also with all of the key sector associations, to drive it 
forward. 
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At its very heart, BESA is a network for the education suppliers’ sector, with its events often 
being a veritable Who’s Who of the sector. In the main, it’s a collegial network, with 
individuals from across the sector offering each other advice and guidance. So when the 
opportunity arose for BESA to take on the running of EdTech Exchange last year, it was a 
natural strategic fit for the Association. 

Together BESA and EdTech Exchange – the largest network of EdTech founders in Europe, 
which runs regular events to share ideas and offer support – have become more than the sum 
of their parts. With a Joint Venture agreed in January, and BESA’s Patrick Hayes overseeing 
operations, BESA and EdTech Exchange now reach over 650 EdTech companies, meaning 
the Association is now more representative of industry than ever. It is also able to engage 
future BESA members in innovative ways.  

Also, through EdTech Exchange and the newly launched VIP Education Exchange dinners 
and networking sessions, BESA is also able to connect members to potential investors in an 
unprecedented way for the Association, which previously focused primarily on sales to 
schools. 

These new activities are making the team very busy – between September 2018 and March 
2019 BESA and EdTech Exchange combined have 64 events they are organising (a 256% 
increase compared to the previous year). But there has been no discernible drop in quality to 
date – and this is monitored closely by the team. Indeed, from our Net Promoter Scores 
(NPS), satisfaction is growing in all key areas. 

BESA’s overall NPS has increased by 7% to 64, up from 60 last year and 41 the year before. 
(Apple’s, by comparison, is 42.) Other areas have seen a surge, such as “campaigning and 
government work”, which has risen by 571% from an NPS of 7 to 47 in a single year. 
BESA’s international work has also seen a major increase: the lowest of all areas back in 
2016, the area, now the responsibility of Head of Events William Prietto-Para, has risen from 
a -15 NPS to a 47 NPS in the past two years. The NPS for UK events has also grown by 55% 
year-on-year from a respectable 31 to 48 this year. 

These developments take place during market conditions that remain incredibly tough for the 
industry. BESA’s latest barometer for Q3 indicates that schools are finally planning to spend 
more on educational resources, after a prolonged period of contraction for the market. All the 
same, 20% of primary schools say they will be spending less on ICT this year, and 34% on 
non-ICT resources. And 28% of secondary schools say they will be spending less on ICT, 
and 34% on non-ICT.  

It is a sad truth that, despite the impressive increases in BESA membership figures, the 
number one reason for companies leaving membership this year is that they have either gone 
into administration, or have been forced to consolidate with other players.  

While the Chancellor has announced an additional pot of £400 million in the budget to help 
them buy “the little extras they need”, this hardly marks the end of an austere period for 
schools. They are still tasked with making major back-office savings and are struggling to 
find the budget to pay for the teacher salary increases announced with little warning over the 
summer. This, combined with the omnipresent threat of a no-or-bad-deal Brexit means we 
need to ensure that we keep the pressure on government to ensure that they recognise the 



4 
 

need for schools to be equipped with the world-leading resources that our suppliers provide. 
The need for BESA’s ongoing Resource Our Schools campaign has never been greater. 

Overseeing all of BESA’s activities and offering essential strategic direction is BESA’s 
Executive Council. I would like to say a warm “thank you” to all members of Council – each 
of whom have been elected by their peers – for dedicating their valuable time to help ensure 
the organisation goes from strength-to-strength. In particular, I would like to thank outgoing 
members of Council this year: Lewis Bronze, Jane Harley, Steve Whitley and my Vice Chair 
Ceri Stone, who served his maximum nine-year period.  

I would like to thank all companies who took the time to participate in the Executive Council 
elections this year. Not only have there been more candidates per position than ever before – 
and a greater diversity than ever before - but there has been a record for the number of votes 
cast – a 20% year-on-year increase.  

BESA wouldn’t be BESA without the time that all of our members give to the organisation, 
so thank you. 

 

Chris Ratcliffe, Chair of BESA 
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Director General’s introduction – Annual Report 2017/18 

By Caroline Wright, Director General of the British Educational Suppliers Association 

Despite a very challenging economic climate, BESA has continued to see strong growth over 
the past year in all aspects of our activities: from government relations, to market research. 
And for UK events and exhibitions to a wide range of trade missions and events 
internationally.  

Back in March 2016, myself and Director Patrick Hayes had a five-year strategy for BESA 
approved by Executive Council. The first year was focused on restructuring, implementing 
management good practice and undertaking member consultations. It is over the past 12-to-
18-months where we have now, as the Chair puts it in his report, begun to “hit our stride” and 
deliver on the enhanced offering we promised to our members.  

I’m particularly pleased this year that we are beginning to see the fruits of several years’ 
worth of developing government relations. We at BESA work closely with four government 
departments – the Department for Education, Department for Business Energy and Industrial 
Strategy, Department for International Trade and Department for International Development 
– and make a conscious effort to ensure we have multiple touch-points in each department 
from the Secretary of State, to dedicated sector officials within the civil service.  

For every cocktail reception with a Secretary of State, there are a dozen meetings with civil 
servants, ensuring they are briefed on BESA members activities and interests. These, after all, 
are the individuals who draft policy and decide what briefings go in the ministerial box, and 
which events make it into the diary. 

The Secretary of State for Education’s declaration of his “vision for education technology” 
over the summer was a strong example of this. In the very same announcement, he outlined 
plans to work with BESA to run a series of “LearnED” roadshows across the country to 
provide CPD and ensure that schools get demonstrations of the best EdTech out there. We 
will also be launching an online platform, LendED, in partnership with the DfE to allow 
schools to “try before they buy” and take out free trials of EdTech products before making an 
investment – to make sure that it is right for them. 

As Mr Hinds says, technology can be used in the classroom in “revolutionary ways” – 
allowing students to explore a rainforest from their classroom, or to programme a robot. 
There are many examples of ministries of education across the world evangelising about the 
revolutionary potential of education technology, often that supplied by UK companies. It’s 
very welcome that our own Department for Education is now setting out a vision for EdTech 
that, if realised, could have a ground-breaking impact upon its implementation worldwide. 

While EdTech is of particular interest to government at the moment, we always work to 
ensure that the interests of the whole of the suppliers’ sector are heard. It does seem like 
government is increasingly listening – the likes of the Resource Our Schools campaign are 
helping to get the DfE, and importantly the treasury, to recognise that some money does need 
to be ringfenced for educational resources (although we’ll be pushing for much for than the 
“little extras” promised in this year’s budget.) 

A close collaborator with BESA since the time he took office, Secretary of State for 
International Trade, Dr Liam Fox, has also been living up to his promise to make education 
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one of the great post-Brexit success stories. Since the formation of his department back in 
2016, BESA has worked with the DIT on seven trade missions spanning the globe: most 
prominently a trade mission to China in January this year with the Prime Minister, Theresa 
May, which I was privileged to attend on behalf of education suppliers. This marked the first 
time ever that the education suppliers’ industry was put on a pedestal with the Best of British 
in such a way.  

There is, however, more work to be done: the DIT’s recent reduction in finance for the 2018-
19 Trade Show Access Grant Programme jars with the unprecedented need to promote 
British products and services globally as we depart the European Union, for example. We 
will ensure we are at the forefront of the battle to ensure the government puts money where 
its mouth is, in terms of assisting businesses post-Brexit. 

As well as ensuring the education suppliers’ industry is represented in the way that members 
deserve, we have also been working hard to ensure that as a trade body we are as 
representative as possible. 

As the Chair mentioned, BESA has broken a number of records recently in terms of the 
expansion of our membership base. As well as growing organically, however, we are forging 
new strategic partnerships. In January this year BESA entered into a ground-breaking joint-
venture with EdTech Exchange, Europe’s largest network of EdTech founders. As a result, 
the number of British EdTech companies we are engaging with on a regular basis has more 
than doubled. Many of these are companies that would not yet qualify for full BESA 
membership – but among them, almost certainly, are the EdTech giants of the future. It is a 
testament to the way in which BESA has transformed over the past two years that EdTech 
Exchange founder George Burgess chose BESA as the natural home for his organisation. 

BESA is also doing much to ensure that it is representative in the right ways. Earlier this 
year, under the leadership of Cambridge University Press’s Jane Mann, we formed a Women 
in Education Working Group to ensure that women working in the sector had their voices 
heard. I am particularly pleased that this work may already be having an impact: Last year 
three out of 28 candidates were female (11%), this year six out of 20 are female, an increase 
of 19 percentage points to 30%. 

We at BESA are a small team punching considerably above our weight as a trade body – and 
I have to thank every member of the team for making this happen: Patrick Hayes, BESA’s 
Director, who oversees BESA’s operations. William Prietto-Parra, our Head of Events, who – 
with Deputy Head of Events Abigail Ross-Jackson – leads an expanded events team 
supported by Yasmin Barnett (who also coordinates EdTech Exchange’s activities), Lois 
Mills and Roisin McHugh. Our Head of EdTech Nina Iles plays a vital role in fostering a 
sense of community across BESA’s EdTech companies and Launchpad. And our comms 
team, headed by Mark Rosser with support (again) from the multi-talented Roisin.  

Membership Coordinator Robert Harries plays an important role in running our membership 
function during a time of rapid expansion. And our latest addition to the team, Financial 
Controller Ankita Patel, has brought about a step-change in which BESA’s finances are 
managed. Keeping the busy schedules of Patrick and I on track is Maxine Hoffland, the 
lynchpin – and ever-friendly face - of the BESA office. Providing vital support on our two 
new DfE initiatives is marketing guru Julia Garvey, who is driving forward the development 
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of our LendED platform, and Rimell Davis, our intern who over the past two months has 
risen to every task asked of her in a formidable way. 

Half-way into our five-year strategy, Patrick and I will shortly be working with our newly 
formed Executive Council to undertake a review and a refresh – looking at how best to build 
upon our achievements, and ensure BESA enters into the next decade more influential and 
representative than ever before. As always, your thoughts will be invaluable in helping us 
shape this – we look forward to updating you on progress soon. 

 

Caroline Wright, Director General of BESA 
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Treasurer’s Report - Annual Accounts 2017/18 

By Stuart Abrahams, Treasurer of the British Educational Suppliers Association 

The past 12 months (April 17 to March 18) has been the first fiscal period that has been 
entirely under the stewardship of Caroline Wright as Director General.  

It has been both a period of expansion, but also a time of prudence, where all legacy contracts 
have been reviewed, detailed budgets have been set and agreed with the board, and robust 
checks have been put in place to ensure that the Association’s money is spent wisely. 

This is my first annual report as Treasurer, and I am pleased to be able to report that the 
performance we see in these annual accounts remain healthy. Despite there being no increase 
in membership fees in the previous financial year, income from membership subscriptions 
has risen to by 3.65% to £448,271, which is up £15,767 on the previous year.  

Revenue from new member admission fees are also up by 68%, reflecting a significant 
increase in the volume of companies joining the organisation. 

As of the 31st March we had 300 Full, and 53 Launchpad members – today that has grown to 
310 & 79 respectively. 

Events and service turnover is also up by 1% (£13,654), which is a significant achievement 
when we consider the downward trend in exhibitions revenue at education events. 

As well as managing to increase the core revenue-generating areas, costs were also 
scrutinised.  

With the oversight of BESA’s Director and newly appointed Financial Controller, we also 
significantly consolidated areas such as professional subscriptions, printing and stationary 
and website costs.  

The introduction of detailed budgeting and budget ownership meant that travel expenses were 
down significantly – by almost 25% (£27,206) year-on-year - despite the BESA team 
travelling more than at any point in the Association’s history to assist members with their 
export activities.  

We also spent £47,176 less money on functions, despite the fact that last year members had 
the ability to attend more events organised by BESA than ever before. 

This prudence in managing BESA’s budget meant that by the close of the year, the 
Association was set to turn a surplus of £16,684, which should be considered healthy for a 
non-profit organisation such as BESA.  

Unfortunately, however, a legacy issue was uncovered that meant this health was not 
reflected in the bottom line of the Statement of Income and Expenditure this year.  

A significant proportion of BESA’s revenue is generated from events that it established and 
then entered into contracts with third parties to organise & manage. In August this year, one 
of these event organisers informed BESA that the amount they had told us to invoice them for 
over the past six years had been considerably overstated.  
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Despite attempting to locate written evidence to the contrary from six years ago, this proved 
impossible to find.  

Over the summer, an agreement was reached with the event organiser that BESA will make 
good the overpayment of £236,153 by reducing the future income received in relation to the 
event by 50%. It is estimated that the amount will be cleared within the next 7-8 years.  

Such a situation reinforces the importance of ensuring that BESA’s contractual arrangements 
are thoroughly documented and carefully stored, and I have confidence that going forward we 
have governance structures in place to ensure that no such situations will arise again. 

While this is an unfortunate situation, we have been advised to account for the whole of this 
deficit in a single year. The means that we have to report an operating deficit of £219,469.  

However, it must be emphasised that this is a legacy issue, and that business-as-usual 
activities over the last financial year would have generated a surplus.  

Situations like this act as a reminder of the importance of BESA maintaining significant 
capital in reserve to ensure that it remains sustainable and able to represent the companies of 
the future as well as it has represented companies in its 85-year history.  

This is a time of investment in BESA, and a rapid expansion of its activities and membership 
base – both in the UK, but also internationally.  

Looking ahead, new ventures such as EdTech Exchange, Educate and BESA’s LearnED 
initiative promise to provide important additional income to the Association. This will do 
much to help future-proof the Association from any decline in historical revenue streams, 
such as events that may not enjoy the levels of success that they once did.  

I would like to thank Gerald Edelman Chartered Accountants for their work in auditing 
BESA’s accounts for the first time, and Ankita Patel, who joined the BESA team in January, 
managing to rapidly gain a handle on the business’s finances during the last quarter of the 
financial year reported upon here, and to skilfully navigate her first audit with the business 
with considerable success. 

As Treasurer, I put these accounts to the AGM for formal approval. 

 

Stuart Abrahams, Treasurer of BESA 
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Minutes of the 2017 Annual General Meeting of  
the British Educational Suppliers Association 

 

Date   2 November 2017  

Venue  Queen Elizabeth II centre, London  

  

Minutes  

1. Start – The meeting commenced at 2.00pm.   

2. Minutes – Minutes of the 2016 AGM were approved.  

3. Introduction – The Chair, Chris Ratcliffe, introduced the BESA Annual Report and 
Accounts for 2016/17, and read the Treasurer’s report from John Doherty, Treasurer, who 
had moved jobs to work for a non-member company. 

4. Approval of resolutions   

• The Chair introduced resolution A ‘That the Annual Report and Accounts for 
2016/17 are approved’. Resolution A was agreed nem. con.  

• The Chair introduced resolution B ‘That Gerald Edelman, Chartered Accountants, 
be appointed auditors for 2017/18’. Resolution B was agreed nem. con.  

• The Chair introduced resolution C ‘That Association subscriptions for 2018/19 be 
increased by 3%.’ Resolution C was agreed nem. con.  

The Chair introduced resolution D ‘That the BESA Membership Renewal Rules be 
incorporated into the Articles of Association.’. Resolution D was agreed nem. con. 

5. New Council members – The Director General, Caroline Wright, announced the results of 
the voting for 10 Executive Council positions:  Simon Hill, YPO, Rod Theodorou, Oxford 
University Press, Steve Whitley, Data Harvest, Michael Forshaw, Innovate My School, John 
Kershaw, RM Resources, Chris Ratcliffe, Scholastic, Jane Mann, Cambridge University 
Press, Ceri Stone, Smart Kids UK, Tom Hall, Lego Education International, Chris Mahady, 
Findel Education were duly elected. 

6. Close – The meeting closed at 2.15pm.  
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British Educational Suppliers Association (BESA) Annual General Meeting 2018 

  

Proposed ordinary resolutions:  

  

Resolution A  

“That the Annual Report and Accounts for 2017/18 are approved.”  

 

Resolution B  

“That Gerald Edelman, Chartered Accountants, be appointed auditors for 2018/19.”  

  

Resolution C  

“That Association subscriptions for 2019/20 be increased by 2%.”  
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